Meeting of the Bladnoch District Salmon Fishery Board

April 6th 2021 – Zoom meeting

1.  Attendance and apologies 

In Attendance:

Colin Richardson (Chairman), Mark Davies, Mark Godfrey, Jonathan Haley, Andrew Gladstone, Dick Scott, Chris Hockley, Davie Pagan, Jamie Ribbens (GFT)

Apologies -      Sir Michael Wigan and Charlie McNeil

2.  Board Membership

The Board were saddened to hear of the death of Peter Murray and tributes were paid to his long standing and professional service to the Board, he will be sadly missed. John Haley retired from the Board and it was noted the work he had done to help the river over the years.  Mark Davies, Davie Pagan and Chris Hockley were welcomed as co-opted members.

3. Confirming decisions previously made.

New Board elected at triennial review in November and co-options made

Board Rules were revised and agreed to take into account change of river category from 3 to 2

The Board set a levy in September 2020 for 2021 of £1 in the £; this is as the two previous years

In November the Board approved payment of £500 to Mark Davies for the work to be done in the hatchery. One Board member paid £100 of this directly and the remainder was paid in February by the Board. Thanks were received for this.

In February the Chairman filled in a questionnaire for FMS which had previously been a task undertaken by the Clerk.
4. Finance 
The Board Accounts to the end of August 2020 had been received on the 15th December 2020. It was noted that the accounts showed a surplus of £134 and an account cash balance of £4,375. 
However, two items of expenditure (Subscription to FMS and Insurance Premium) were outstanding. Assessments received for 2020 were over £1,200 down on 2019 giving an actual deficit on the year of approximately £1,100.

The Chairman has identified missed or outstanding assessments. These will be pursued where appropriate.
It was confirmed that the insurance cover remained in place, but the cost and extent of cover should be reviewed and FMS would be consulted for advice.

An informal arrangement that had been in place concerning the assessment and payment of levy by Innerwell Nets was discussed and the Chairman was asked to establish the exact position, in consultation with FMS and the Clerk, and report back to the Board. 

It was also agreed that beats that were not fished should still be sent a levy request, as it was important that the Board were seen to be fair and consistent. It was also necessary to establish the current and correct ownership of beats in order that levy requests were sent to the right names and addresses.

Approval of the Accounts was proposed by the Chairman and seconded by Jonathan Haley with unanimous Board agreement.

5. GFT Update 
Hatchery output was confirmed. The initial target of 45-50k eggs had been exceeded, with 57k eyed ova stocked out form 63k laid down. It was agreed the work had been a success with the ova stocked in the main upper Tarff and the Drumpail Burn.  The Board thanked GFT for their work with this.

The farmed Salmon escape from Carradale Fish Farm was discussed. Some of these were caught last year in the Cree and Luce last year and anglers should keep a keen eye out for them this year. It was noted they are easily identified, as usually very heavily spotted and often ragged fins.

In 2020 the habitat works on the Malzie Burn were completed which included removing riparian conifers from 1,000m of bank side, erecting 1,400m of bankside fencing, planting 2,000 native deciduous trees and adding 100’s of boulders to a section which had been dredged previously. See  https://gallowayfisheriestrust.org/improving-habitats-Malzie-Burn.php (funded largely by BCF grant Naturescot).

Over last 7 months GFT have been undertaking further habitat works on the Loch Strand Burn (Tarf tributary).  The lower 1,000m of the burn was dredged years ago when the surrounding forestry was planted.  GFT have planted 600 deciduous trees round the burn, 400 boulders added and various large woody debris / logs pinned in to improve instream habitats.  Salmon redds were found in December 2020 and cock fish seen – first time GFT have recorded salmon spawning in this burn.  Funded largely by BCF grant NatureScot. 

Various habitat surveys were completed on the upper Tarf and Bladnoch to inform possible wind farm developments.

Salmon Pressure mapping was completed for the Bladnoch catchment in early2020 as part of a Scottish Government initiative.  This has been updated further in early 2021 following new guidance.  

Last summer various electrofishing completed to monitor 2020 stocking (good survival rates at all sites), to monitor Malzie Burn (attached to the email) and Loch Strand Burn habitat works and the Black Burn.  The Black Burn was checked due to concerns raised of a lack of spawning in winter 2020 – decent numbers of salmon fry were present.

It was confirmed that there was a continued improvement in the Upper Tarff possibly in correlation with trees being cut as part of the wind farm projects. GFT continues to survey the catchment on the Upper Tarff and Bladnoch as part of the Salmon “pressure mapping” - the renewed incorporated Salmon Strategy will include this work.

A further 2-3 wind farms sites were being surveyed on the Bladnoch catchment. GFT will have inputs into the plans, and the fast tracking of forestry felling on these potential sites, and will keep the Board informed and seek input where required.

Ten water courses have been surveyed by GFT as part of this ongoing process of adapting Forest plans within the catchment. 

A major smolt tracking project was meant to commence in 2020, but due to lockdown was postponed to 2021.  GFT will tag 100 smolts with acoustic tags. All smolts have to be at least 130mm in length. The smolts will be collected at the Trout Farm Lade, tagged, and will then be tracked on their outward migration. There is one receiver below the Trout Farm and another four arrays in Wigtown Harbour.

Peatland Restoration remains an important issue and GFT will continue to look at suitable sites in the river catchment for further restoration work.

It was noted that the Distillery Lade has a significant leak. This is a problem as more water will need to be drawn down the lade to make up for this.  After discussion with the Board Chairman and GFT, the Distillery will carry out works to remedy this. GFT will liaise with the Distillery and the Board and it was agreed that despite the smolt run, this work had to be carried out immediately to restore correct flows to allow the safe passage of smolts to sea. 

6   New Clerk to the Board.
The Chairman had spoken with Peter Matthews of A B and A Mathews, who had offered take on the role on the same terms as the Board had with Peter Murray. It needed to be established whether the Board was required to have a named individual as Clerk, and would consult with both AB and A Matthews and FMS regarding this and remuneration. However, the Board agreed (subject to clarification) to the appointment of Peter Matthews as the new Clerk.

7. AOB 
Concerns remained surrounding pike and predatory birds. Stocking of the Upper Bladnoch was also mentioned, and it was agreed this should be discussed at the next stocking briefing with GFT.
